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Belvoir Special School Newsletter 
38 Gayview Drive, WODONGA, 3690 

Dear Parents/Carers/Friends, 
Positive Start  
The start to the year has gone extremely smoothly for most classes. At this time of the year, we put a 
priority on staff getting to know their students and working out their preferences and any particular     
dislikes or sensory issues that they have. This is where parents come to the fore as they know their child 
better than anyone which is why we are looking to complete Student Support Group (SSG) meetings 
next week. This will give staff the opportunity to discuss early positives or start to solve any issues with 
parents as soon as we can.  
  
Student Support Group (SSG) Meetings  
All staff are contacting parents to arrange for a formal student support group meeting. These meetings 
are a requirement for all of our students and need to occur at least twice per year. Parents are asked to 
bring along any ideas that they have for their child’s learning program and to consider priorities that they 
have for their student both in the short and long term. Once completed a written account of the SSG 
meetings will be sent home for all parents to keep and monitor across the course of the year.  
 
Diaries  
All students will be bringing home a student diary on a daily basis and this will be the primary form of 
communication with parents each day. Parents are asked to check the diaries each day, read any     
comments that staff make in the diary and use it to let staff know of any issues or upcoming events in 
the child’s life. Parents can also call the school if they have any queries about the day and staff will     
always contact parents by phone if there was a significant issue that they need to be aware of.  
 
Hats, Caps and Sunscreen  
As a sun smart school all students are required to wear a hat whilst they are in the yard at recess and 
lunchtime as well as while they are on outings. Unfortunately, sun smart hats do not include caps. Many 
of our students are wearing caps to and from school and while this is fine, all students must have a 
broad brimmed hat or bucket hat to wear during the day. All classrooms have sunscreen in them, and 
teachers and ES staff will apply sunscreen to students during 
this sunny period of the year. There are a number of students 
that have allergies to sunscreens. If your child has such an     
allergy, please let your child’s teacher know and if possible,    
supply a sunscreen that they can use each day. All staff are    
particularly aware of the sun at this time of the year, and we will 
do everything that we can to ensure students remain as sun 
smart as possible. 
 
School Council News  
Our first school council meeting for the year will be held next 
Wednesday 14th February at 6:00pm in the staffroom. Interested 
parents are invited to attend the meeting, as we will be calling for 
member nominations over the following weeks.  
Meetings are usually held twice a term.  They are held on 
Wednesday evening from 6:00 – 8:00pm. An additional meeting 
is held in term 4 to set and accept the school’s budget for the 
following year. 
If any parents are interested in being a part of the school council, 
please feel free to come in and ask about what is involved.  
The Annual Reporting Meeting (AGM) of the school council will 
be held on Wednesday 20th March at 6.00pm. We are now    
calling for nominations for the school council.  
An information flyer on school council and nomination forms are 
included in this newsletter. Additional nomination forms are   
available from the school office.  Staff and parents can nominate 
themselves for the election, or someone else can nominate 
them. Nominations for School Council will close on Friday the 8th 
of March, 2024. 

 
2024 DATES TO REMEMBER 

 
School Council Meeting 

Wednesday, 14th Feb @ 6.00pm 
 

Swimming Carnival 
Thursday, 29th February 

 
Labour Day — No School  

Monday, 11th March  
 

Athletics Carnival 
Thursday, 21st March 

 
Last Day Term 1 

Thursday, 28th March, 2.00pm Finish 
 

BUS PHONE NUMBERS 
 

BUS 1: 0460 935 609 
 

BUS 2: 0460 875 492 
 

BUS 3: 0460 896 490 
 

BUS 4: 0460 869 012 
 

Belvoir Bus: 0431 756 813 



The Belvoir Wellbeing Team would like to extend our warm welcome to new families coming 
to school in 2024. We are very much looking forward to supporting students, families and 
staff alike to promote positive health and wellbeing throughout our school community.  As a 
starting point, we would like to introduce ourselves and share about our roles and the initia-
tives we support. 

Meet the Team: 

 
Leah – Wellbeing Liaison  
Responsibilities within school: Provide support to students in Out of Home Care, ensuring 
the students support group inclusive of teaching staff, external services, families, carers etc 
work together to enhance all aspects of the student experience. Lead our daily Breakfast 
Club   supported by Food Bank to enabling students access to food each morning. Assist 
families in accessing emergency food, uniforms and connection to external services 
(Junction Support Services, The Orange Door, Gateway etc) via referral.  
Facilitate twice termly parent & carer catch ups to promote a sense of community and pro-
vide opportunity for connection. NEXT DATE: March 19

th
 (pop it in your diary!!)  

Contact details: leah.sisley@education.vic.gov.au  
 

 
Grace – Mental Health Practitioner  
Responsibilities within school: Our school MHP will support the mental health and wellbeing 
needs of our students. They will also help our teachers to identify and respond to student’s 
mental health and wellbeing concerns. Our MHP is Grace Churches. Grace is a Mental 
Health Accredited Social Worker and will be on site Tuesday-Friday (weekly), Monday 
(fortnightly).   
Students and their parents/carers who would like to discuss their suitability to engage with 
the MHP service can contact Grace. 
Please note, referral and informed consent documentation is required before MHP service 
commencement.  
Contact details: grace.churches@education.vic.gov.au 

 
 
Andrew – Student Inclusion & Engagement  
Responsibilities within school: Supporting students & families with pathways to improve       
engagement and build on students’ capacity to be enjoy their enrolment at Belvoir.  
I will also be continuing on from 2023 where I had the privilege of coordinating our Student 
Rep Council (SRC) and School Assemblies, allowing opportunity for Student Voice within out 
school.  
Contact details: andrew.dear@education.vic.gov.au 

 
The Wellbeing Team are here to do what we can to ensure all students and families feel they 
have adequate support and opportunity to thrive at Belvoir. We endeavour to make ourselves 
available to students and families as much as possible. Please contact us via emails listed 
above OR call 60598987 and ask to speak to one of us.  
We endeavour to contact most families each term to check in and see if there is anything we 
can do to support our students however, if you have not received any contact and would like 
to please let us know via email.  

mailto:leah.sisley@education.vic.gov.au
mailto:grace.churches@education.vic.gov.au
mailto:andrew.dear@education.vic.gov.au


ROOM 3 NEWS 
Michelle, Amelia, Tulashi & Julie 

Room 3 are settling in to school routine, and are enjoying getting to know each 
other.  
We have begun learning about patterns and numbers in maths. We’ve enjoyed 
building pattern roads with our blocks. 
In literacy we are learning to write a good sentence. We’ve been practicing on the 
Interactive Board and also have begun writing using a picture prompt.  
We are doing lots of fun activities to practice learning our school expectations of 
Follow Instructions, Be Respectful and Be Safe. 
We are also enjoying our Specialist classes and excited to go to the Life Skills 
House each week. 





 

Room 9 have had a fantastic start to the year! Everyone has been settling in well to 
their new room and getting to know their new classmates. Our class have welcomed a 

new student to the school and some of our students have made the transition up to 
Green Pod from Yellow Pod this year.  

 
Our first couple of weeks have been focused on getting to know each other,                 

establishing our routines and classroom expectations. We have also begun our term   
topic ‘Active & Safe’ and have been learning about writing a recount and developing 

our num- ber skills 
as well as cele-

brating birth-
days.  

 

 
 

 

 

ROOM 9  NEWS 
Danae, Penny, Brendan & Jess 

 



SCHOOL POLICIES 

 

UNIFORM AND APPEARANCE 

School’s compulsory school uniform items are as follows: 
 
Junior and Middle year students’ uniform 

Navy shorts (knee length or just above) 
Navy track pants in Term 2 and 3 and cooler weather. 
Burgundy polo shirt with collar.  
Burgundy windcheater or button front fleecy jacket available from uniform shop. 
A checked dress, with bike shorts beneath, which is the same across the school. 
Broad-brimmed navy sunhat for Term 1 and 4. 
Black leather school shoes or supportive pair of runners.  Sandals with an enclosed heel and toe 
may be worn in hot weather.                                             

 
Senior Students: 

Navy shorts (knee length or just above knee) or knee length navy skirt if preferred. 
Navy track pants or trousers in Term 2 and 3 and cooler weather. 
Navy polo shirt with collar.   
Navy jumper.   
Broad-brimmed navy sunhat for Term 1 and 4. 
 

 
ATTENDANCE POLICY  
Schooling is compulsory for children and young people aged from 6 to 17 years (unless an exemption 
from attendance or enrolment has been granted).  
 
Daily attendance is important for all children and young people to succeed in education and to ensure 
they do not fall behind both socially and developmentally. School participation maximises life                 
opportunities for children and young people by providing them with education and support networks. 
School helps people to develop important skills, knowledge and values that set them up for further   
learning and participation in their community.  
 
Students are expected to attend Belvoir Special School during normal school hours every day of each 
term unless:  
• there is an approved exemption from school attendance for the student.  

• the student has a dual enrolment with another school and has only a partial enrolment in Belvoir  
Special School, or  

• the student is registered for home schooling and has only a partial enrolment in Belvoir Special School 
for particular activities.  

 
Both schools and parents have an important role to play in supporting students to attend school every 
day.  
Belvoir Special School believes all students should attend school all day, every day when the school is 
open for instruction and is committed to working with its school community to encourage and support full 
school attendance. 
 
 
PERSONAL PROPERTY 
REMINDER – the Department (which includes our school) does not have accident insurance.              
Items of personal property that are lost, stolen or damaged at school are not the responsibility of Belvoir 
Special School or the Department. Staff and students are reminded not to bring items of value to school. 



 
 

Lessons have started in the Industrial Kitchen for Food Tech and in the Life Skills House for Life Skills. Students 
have been extremely excited to be working in both of these spaces. 
 
Over the past 2 weeks Yellow Pod students in the Industrial Kitchen have made playdough and toasted sandwich-
es. In the Life Skills House students have been focussing on learning to wash and dry dishes. One student told me 
this week that they couldn’t practice at home “cos Grandma wouldn’t let me wash her plates”. I did explain that 
sometimes we have precious things that we need to be careful of. Next week students will be making scones and in 
the house the focus will move to learning to make a bed and clean the toilet. 
 
Green Pod students began these lessons this week (Mondays). In the Kitchen they made playdough. In the Life 
Skills house they are also focusing on learning to wash and dry dishes. Green Pod next week in the kitchen will 
also make scones, but continue with another week of washing and drying dishes before moving to learning to clean 
windows (external), sweep pathways and weed the garden. 
 
Purple and Orange Pods last week made Apple and Cinnamon Scrolls. These were a huge hit with Staff Café last 
year, and were again a hit with the secondary students who have asked for a copy of the recipe to take home and 
make again. Secondary Students will be making Devilled Sausages and mashed potatoes this week. Next week 
they will make Giant Chocolate Chip Cookies. 
 
In the Life Skills House Purple Pod are focusing on setting the table, clearing the table, loading and unloading the 
dishwasher and wiping the dining table clean. Next week their learning will move to hanging and folding washing. 
Orange Pod are learning to fold sheets, and I must say they are doing a mighty fine job at folding those pesky fit-
ted sheets – they need to refold my linen press for me. Next week they will move their learning to setting the table, 
clearing the table, loading and unloading the dishwasher and wiping the dining table clean. 
 
Orange Pod students are also back in the kitchen preparing treats for staff with the Staff Café – on the menu this 
week is Caramel Slice and Finger Lime Cake. 
 
Please if you have the opportunity to continue practicing these skills at home with your children it would be great 

to assist them to transfer their learning to memory. 
 

 
 

 

 

Life Skills NEWS 
Anthea 

 





ROOM 16 NEWS 
Nina, Katrina & Pheobe 

Room 16 has had a fantastic start to 2024! We have been focusing on   
connecting with our new classmates and settling into our learning routines.  
Our learners have been busy engaging with daily literacy rotations and       
independently working through their own diverse learning content within our 
math folders.  
Additionally, some of our students demonstrated initiative by starting their 
own café within purple pod! Staff have been lucky enough to be treated to 
teas and coffees made by room 16, as they practice taking  orders,          
sequencing steps to make the beverages, and delivering the hot drinks 

safely.  











BELVOIR EASTER RAFFLE 

2024 

WE NEED YOUR HELP! 
It’s that time of the year again when we ask our families to help us 
raise funds for the school by supporting our Annual Easter Raffle! 
 
We are asking for  donations of eggs,  rabbits and  baskets so that 
they can be made into wonderful and colourful raffle prizes.  
 
If you are unsure about what to donate, please contact the office 
and  Andrea, Jo, Viv or Blair will be able to suggest some ideas.   
Tickets will be sent home next week. Tickets are $1.00 each. Could 
you please return sold tickets and money to the office by Monday 
25th March, 2024. 
 
Prizes will be drawn on Wednesday 27th March, 2024 and winners 
will be notified by phone. Thank you for your support! 

 



Foodbank  

Through Foodbank Victoria, Belvoir has the opportunity to provide free food hampers to ALL our families 
at ANY time. There is no limit as to how many of these hampers you can access over time.                        
If you would like a food hamper (up to two per family per order), please request one via emailing Leah 
Sisley (Wellbeing Co-ordinator)  leah.sisley@education.vic.gov.au.  

Please see the photo provided as to what is included in the hamper. Collection times will be communicated 
by phone and pick up will be from the front office.  

Parental Concerns or Issues 
Belvoir Special School welcomes feedback, both     

positive and negative, and is committed to continuous 

improvement. We value open communication with 

our families and are committed to understanding 

complaints and addressing them appropriately. We 

recognise that the        complaints process provides an 

important opportunity for reflection and learning.  

 

We encourage and value open positive relationships 

with our school community and understand that it is 

in the best interests of students for there to be a 

trusting relationship between families and our school. 

 

Parents are able to contact the school through the 

student diaries which are sent home with  students 

each day, or they can ring the school to speak with 

classroom staff before or after school most days.   

 

If the matter is urgent parents are able to email      

belvoir.wodonga.sds@education.vic.gov.au or call the 

school on 0260 598 987 and speak with or organize a 

time to the discuss the issue with either Emma, myself 

or relevant staff. 

 

Our full complaints and other policies can be found at:  

Policies and Forms - Belvoir Special Development 

School (belvoirss.vic.edu.au)  

mailto:belvoir.wodonga.sds@edumail.vic.gov.au
https://www.belvoirss.vic.edu.au/policies-and-forms/
https://www.belvoirss.vic.edu.au/policies-and-forms/










Fact sheet 1: school council elections – information for parents 
 
What is a school council and what does it do? 

All government schools in Victoria have a school council. They are legally constituted bodies that are given powers 

to set the broad direction of a school, in accordance with Ministerial Order 1280 Constitution of Government School 

Councils, and the Education and Training Reform Act 2006. In doing this, a school council may directly influence 

the quality of education for students. 

Who is on the school council? 

For most primary school councils, there are several possible categories of membership: 

A mandated elected parent member category –members of this category generally comprise more than one 

third of the council’s total membership. Department employees can be parent members at their child’s school 

providing that they are not engaged in work at the school. 

A mandated elected school employee member category – members of this category make up no more than 

one-third of membership. The principal of the school is automatically one of these members. 

An optional community member category – members are co-opted by a decision of the council because of their 

special skills, interests or experience. Department employees are not eligible to be community members. 

A small number of school councils have nominee members. 

For all schools with a Year 7 and above cohort, there is an additional category of membership: 

A mandated elected student member category, two positions. 

Generally, the term of office for all members is two years. The term of office of half the members expires each year, 

creating vacancies for the annual school council elections. 

Why is parent membership so important? 

Parents on school councils provide important viewpoints and have valuable skills and a range of experiences and 

knowledge that can help inform and shape the direction of the school. 

Those parents who become active on a school council find their involvement satisfying and may also find that their 

children feel a greater sense of belonging. 

Do I need special experience to be on school council? 

Each member brings their own valuable skills and knowledge to the role, however, in order to successfully perform 

their duties, councillors may need to gain some new skills and knowledge.  

It is important to have an interest in your child’s school and the desire to work in partnership with others to help 

shape the school’s future. 

 

Code of conduct for school councillors 

School councils in Victoria are public entities as defined by the Public Administration Act 2004. 

School councillors must comply with the Code of Conduct for Directors of Victorian Public Entities issued by the 

Victorian Public Sector Commission. The Code of Conduct is based on the Victorian public sector values and re-

quires councillors to: 

act with honesty and integrity – be truthful, open and clear about their motives and declare any real, potential or 

perceived conflict of interest and duty 

act in good faith in the best interests of the school – work cooperatively with other councillors and the school 

community, be reasonable, and make all decisions with the best interests of students foremost in their minds 



act fairly and impartially – consider all relevant facts of an issue before making a decision, seek to have a balanced 

view, never give special treatment to a person or group and never act from self-interest 

use information appropriately – respect confidentiality and use information for the purpose for which it was made 

available 

exercise due care, diligence and skill – accept responsibility for decisions and do what is best for the school 

use the position appropriately – not use the position as a councillor to gain an advantage 

act in a financially responsible manner – observe all the above principles when making financial decisions 

comply with relevant legislation and policies – know what legislation and policies are relevant for which decisions 

and obey the law 

demonstrate leadership and stewardship – set a good example, encourage a culture of accountability, manage 

risks effectively, exercise care and responsibility to keep the school strong and sustainable. 

Indemnity for school council members 

School councillors are indemnified against any liability in respect of any loss or damage suffered by the council or 

any other person in respect of anything necessarily or reasonably done, or omitted to be done by the councillor in 

good faith in: 

the exercise of a power or the performance of a function of a councillor, or 

the reasonable belief that the act or omission was in the exercise of a power or the performance of a function of a 
council. 

In other words, school councillors are not legally liable for any loss or damage suffered by council or others as a re-

sult of reasonable actions taken in good faith. 

How can you become involved? 

By participating in, and voting in the school council elections, which are held in Term 1 each year. However, ballots 

are only held if more people nominate as candidates than there are positions vacant. 

In view of this, you might consider: 

standing for election as a member of the school council 

encouraging another person to stand for election. 

 

What do you need to do to stand for election? 

The principal will issue a Notice of Election and Call for Nominations in Term 1 of each year. Council elections must 

be completed by 31 March, unless varied by the Minister for Education. 

If you stand for election, you can arrange for someone to nominate you as a candidate or, you can nominate yourself 

in the parent member category. You can only be nominated by another member of the same category that you are 

eligible for (e.g. a member of the parent electorate may only nominate another parent of that electorate). 

Department employees with a child enrolled at a school where they are not engaged in work, are eligible to nominate 

for parent membership at that school. 

Return your completed nomination form to the principal within the time stated on the Notice of Election. You will re-

ceive a Nomination Form Receipt via post, email or by hand delivery.  

Generally, if there are more nominations than vacancies a ballot will be conducted in the two weeks after the call for 

nominations has closed. 

Remember 

Consider standing for election to school council. 

Ask the principal for instructions if you are not sure what to do. 

Be sure to vote if the election goes to ballot. 

Contact the principal if you are unsure about what is required at any stage of the election process. 














